MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 

LOUISIANA STATE MUSEUM

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Monday, October 14, 2013

12:30 pm – The Old U.S. Mint

New Orleans, Louisiana


The meeting of the Board of Directors of the Louisiana State Museum was called to order by Chairman Michael M. Davis at 12:30 p.m. at The Old U.S. Mint in New Orleans.  A quorum was present.  

Members Present:
Jerry F. Adams; Madlyn B. Bagneris; Myrna B. Bergeron; William Curl; Michael M. Davis; Charles R. Davis; Jeffrey Pipes Guice; Thomas Frère Kramer, M.D.; Aleta Leckelt; E. Ralph Lupin, M.D.; H. Wayne McCullen; William J. Perret; M.D.; Lawrence N. Powell, Ph.D.; Anne F. Redd; Donna Winters; Philip Woollam; and Diane K. Zink

Members Absent:
Robert A. Barnett; Rosemary Upshaw Ewing; Allen J. “AJ” Gibbs; Janet V. Haedicke, Ph.D. 
Also Present:
Michael Henry, Watson & Henry Associates

Dorothy Krotzer, Master of Preservation Studies, Tulane University & Building Conservation Associates

John Stubbs, Preservation Studies, Tulane University

Susan H. Maclay, Executive Director, Louisiana Museum Foundation
Memory Seymour, Former Director of Education, Louisiana State Museum

William Stark, Capitol Park Museum, Branch Director

Mark A. Tullos, Jr., Director, Louisiana State Museum

Robert E. Wheat, Deputy Director, Louisiana State Museum

Madame John’s Legacy (MJL) Conservation Study

The conservation and structural analysis project at Madame John’s Legacy is now completed.  Greg Lambousy, Director of collections, has been coordinating this project for the Louisiana State Museum as part of a long-term preservation program for the historic site.  The project was executed by the Tulane University Masters of Preservation Studies field school through a grant from the Division of Historic Preservation and matching funds from the Louisiana State Museum/Louisiana Museum Foundation.  In conjunction with this project, Ryan Gray of the University of New Orleans Anthropology Department conducted an archaeological excavation of the site.  The project team – architectural conservators, Dorothy Krotzer; Michael Henry, and John Stubbs, director of the Tulane Preservation Studies Department, presented their findings and recommendations to the LSM Board.  Copies of the 400 page report were provided to the Board for review, as well as a project précis.  Attached to the minute is a copy of the project précis and the grant application narrative.

Minutes
The minutes from the September 9, 2013 Board meeting were distributed in advance for review.  Dr. Powell had an addition to the minutes as follows:  

The 6th paragraph under the Director’s report, which read:

Dr. Powell asked about how the reading room is working out since its relocation.  Mr. Lambousy said the adjustment from moving the room from where the green room is has worked out fine.  It is open 2 days a week for walk-ins and one day by appointment only.  Mr.Tullos said he and Mr. Wheat will be doing an assessment of the LSM spaces this fall.

The above paragraph was replaced as follows:

Dr. Powell asked about the reading room since its relocation to the second floor.  Mr. Lambousy stated that it was only after hiring an additional person that we were able to provide reading room services to the public and staff via the reading room on the 2nd floor.  LSM needed another staff member since the reading room is now separated from the Louisiana Historical Center and the collection storage areas on the 3rd floor.  The additional staff person, the reading room attendant, is working part-time.  The reading room is only available two days a week for walk-ins and one day by appointment only.  Mr. Lambousy stated that we should have the room available five days a week and that he hoped that we could have staffing for it soon.  The Louisiana Historical Center is one of the oldest and largest archives in the state.  He also noted that the reading room has been very busy and that he asked our staff to photograph the busy room on a regular basis.  Dr. Powell then asked about the status of the old reading room location on the 3rd floor of the Mint.  Mr. Lambousy noted that the National Park Service entered into a 10-year agreement with the previous administration for shared use of the space and that the 3rd floor space is no longer available for LSM as a space for use as a reading room for that duration.  Mr. Tullos said that he and Mr. Wheat will be doing a reassessment of the LSM’s spaces this fall.

Dr. Powell MOVED, seconded by Ms. Zink, to approve the September 9, 2013 LSM Board minutes with the above adjustment.  Unanimously approved.
Director's report

The full Director’s report is attached.
Mr. Tullos also distributed the new Capitol Park museum publication which was produced at no cost.  Mr. Guice suggested on future publications/brochures that we include our website address.

Louisiana Museum Foundation report

Gala Planning is going very well

The LMF has over $152,000 in sponsorships and $15,000 in memberships so far. The invitation went out last week, so ticket sales typically start pouring in shortly thereafter and with the last week of the gala typically being the busiest. There is still time to make the listing for the program, which starts at the $1,500 level.  This includes two patron tickets and a membership in the Foundation

Just to remind everyone, Arthur Smith came up with the name Big Easy Speakeasy: An Arresting Experience with Jails, Jazz and Bonnie & Clyde for the gala.  It will take place on Saturday, Nov. 2.  The patron party will start at 6:30pm inside the Mint on the second floor.  The Bonnies and Clydes will be arrested at about 7:45pm and the main party will start at 8:00pm.  There will be a small live auction, including custom pearls.  Don Vappie will be the musicians and the Girl Jam dancers will also perform.

Grants

Since the last state board meeting, the LMF has acquired a $2,000 grant from the Jazz and Heritage Foundation for the planning of a documentary on the first Jazz Festival.  There are currently two grant proposals in progress. As soon as the gala is over, the LMF will begin meeting with supporters for the music exhibit and the Battle of New Orleans exhibit, which will entail follow-up proposals.  The LMF has already met with an LMF Board member who has agreed to open doors for collections and endowments.
Music at the Mint 

To date, eleven performances have taken place since July.  There are four more that have been set for October.
Contracts
The LMF is currently administering ten contracts for museum programming and there are eight open grants, including one to the National Endowment for the Humanities.
LMF Membership Committee 

This Committee is rolling.  There is a reception set up for Thursday, December 5 in Lafayette and more to come. The LSM Board is invited.
Accessions Committee report
Both the Accessions report and incoming loan memo are attached.  The Board was sent these reports in advance.  Dr. Powell MOVED, seconded by Dr. Perret, to approve the report and memo.  Unanimously approved.
Irby/Finance Committee report
Dr. Powell said that the Irby/Finance Committee approved the expenditure of $100,000 for a marketing campaign requiring a report on the results of that marketing effort. Ms. Zink MOVED, seconded by Ms. Bagneris, to approve the expenditure out of Irby funds.  Unanimously approved.
Mr. R. Davis advised the Board that the Galaxy ticketing system actual cost will be $17,940 for upgrades, installation and training. 

Also, Mr. Barnett had expressed a concern about the current Lower Pontalba residential lease.  DCRT Counsel Ms. Moore reviewed the lease and decided that both the existing lease and the Policy and Procedure manual need to be updated and streamlined. This process will take a while and will probably be presented for the Board’s review and approval before April or May of 2014.

Other business

Mr. Woollam asked if the LSM is going to address the short term recommendations put forth by the Conservation Study on Madame John’s. Mr. Tullos said staff will have to look into this to see what is feasible and cost effective.  Mr. M. Davis asked that a follow-up report be given at the next meeting.

Public Comment

Memory Seymour, former director of Education at LSM, addressed the Board.  She resigned recently and wanted to state some concerns. Ms. Seymour said that many of the educational programs she recommended were not followed through. Ms. Seymour now does volunteer work with other groups for museums around the state. She would like the lesson plans she formulated made public.  Ms. Seymour stated that in the past she asked Mr. Wheat, Mr. Tullos and the Lt. Governor to distribute them and was denied access to do so.

New Business
The next Board meeting will take place on Monday, November 18 due to November 11 being a holiday. A photograph of the Board will be taken at the next meeting for an annual report.

The next Accessions Committee meeting will be on November 13 at 1pm.  The next Irby/Finance Committee meeting will be on November 18, time TBD. 
There will be no December Board meeting.  

Meeting adjourned.
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